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Minutes

ATTENDANCE

Members

Rob Barnes, Secretary, Ministry of Transportation of Ontario, Canada

Billie Louise Bentzen, Accessible Design for the Blind, USA

Betsy Buxer, Easter Seals of Arizona
Bill Crandall, Smith–Kettlewell, USA

Ling Suen, ICAT, Canada

Kit Mitchell, (Retired) TRL, U.K.

Carol Schweiger, TranSystems, Inc.

Lalita Sen, Co-Chair for the Subcommittee Texas Southern University, USA

Russell Thatcher, Co-Chair of Subcommittee, TranSystems Inc.

Friends

Rosemary Mathias, TranSystems, Inc
Uwe Rutenberg, ICAT & Rutenberg Design Inc., Canada

Campbell McKee, CN Unwin Ltd
Allan Scott, Boston College

Jim Bunch, Mitretek Systems

TRB
Claire Felbinger, Senior Program Officer

AGENDA (See Attachment D-1)

1. Call to Order, Introductions and Approval of 2003 Minutes
Lalita Sen, Co-chair welcomed all attendees and asked everyone to introduce themselves. The minutes of  last year’s meeting of A1E09(4) on Tuesday January 14, 2003, were approved as written.
2. Mission of the Subcommittee

A general statement was made regarding the mission of the subcommittee.
3. 2003 Paper Review and Session Planning Process
Claire Felbinger reported that five articles related to accessibility had been published in 2003 in TRB Record #1848, “Transportation Management and Public Policy 2003.”  She also encouraged people to use the TRB “Records.”  There was general discussion about use of TRB “Records.”  It was noted that the “records” sometimes are not found when using standard search engines.  To encourage greater use, it was suggested that a limited number of “Records” be provided to committee members or that discounts be provided to members.  It was also suggested that TRIS needs be publicized more effectively and that it would be helpful if full texts could be viewed on TRIS.  A link to TRIS from the OECD’s transport research database was also recommended.
There was a general discussion about the paper review process.  It was suggested that there be an option for “presentation with revisions,” although it was noted that this may be difficult given the timing of the review process.  It was also noted that paper reviewers are interested in being involved in follow-up on suggested revisions to papers.  It was noted that the person coordinating the review process can view revisions made by authors, but that it would be nice if reviewers could also be notified when papers have been revised so that they could check the revisions. Since the process is mostly electronic, the suggestion was made by Lalita Sen to Claire Felbinger that this aspect of information exchange should also be automated so that when authors upload their revised papers, this is automatically sent to the initial individual reviewers. There was also some discussion about TRB informing authors whose papers are rejected to complement the current practice of only informing those authors whose papers are accepted.

A general call for papers on accessible transportation was sent out in the early Spring of 2003 (see Attachment D-2). Lalita Sen was designated by the outgoing co-chair Rob Barnes as the “chair“ responsible for managing the Electronic Paper Review Process.  Seven papers were submitted by the deadline. One paper was received after the deadline. Four papers were recommended for presentation and comprised Session # 726, entitled “Issues and Challenges Facing the Provision of Accessible Transportation”.  One paper was recommended for publication as submitted and four others were recommended for publication with revisions.  The paper received late was recommended for presentation and the presentation was made as part of Session #541, entitled “Accessible Transit.”  Since it was received late, it was not, however, acted on for publication in this cycle and it was decided that the authors would be encouraged to resubmit the paper for publication in 2004.  A summary of the papers received is provided as Attachment D-3.
Claire Felbinger, TRB Senior Program Officer, (ABE60 liaison) requested that our Committee provide her with a priority ranking for publication, with respect to the papers that were reviewed during our paper review process. Claire also noted that approximately 28% of the papers recommended for publication are actually published by TRB.

A summary of the sessions sponsored by the committee or co-sponsored with other committees was provided (see Attachment D-4).  Three sessions (#500, #541, and #726) were fully sponsored by the committee.  Three others (#229, #306, and #691) were co-sponsored with other committees.

4. TCRP 2002 Research Problem Statements and Synthesis Projects

It was noted that five research synthesis topics were submitted for TOPS consideration in 2003 (see Attachment D-5).  None, however, were selected.  There was much discussion around the lack of success regarding the acceptance by TCRP of the many Research Problem Statements/Synthesis Project Proposals committee members have submitted during the last few years. Claire Felbinger mentioned that it might be helpful to approach the group and section leaders now that the committees have been reorganized. She mentioned in particular that we needed to consider approaching Mary Lynn Tischer from the governor’s office in Virginia.
Kit Mitchell asked Claire Felbinger if she could check to see if it would be appropriate for the committee to look more broadly for possible sponsors of research topics.  

5. Possible New Research Topics
Russell Thatcher reported that he had been contacted recently by the National Council on Disability (NCD) about the need for research on transportation and mobility needs of persons with disabilities.  He noted that NCD felt a better understanding of the population and their travel issues was needed.  NCD has indicated that they will be focusing on transportation in 2004 and were interested in pursuing ways to coordinate research efforts with TRB.  Julie Carroll of NCD was expected to attend the full committee meeting to discuss NCD’s interests.  Kit Mitchell noted that NCD might be interested in the NTPS data collected in 2002 that is now available on the BTS website. He mentioned that studies on needs and issues conducted in Canada and Europe also might be helpful to NCD.  Possible research by the National Institute of Health was also mentioned.
Campbell McKee provided an overview of his recent work with the international standards committee on wheelchair securement and some of the findings and recommendations coming out of that research.  He noted that the research indicated a need for additional head and back support in forward-facing securement, that more work is needed on rear-facing securement, and that additional work is needed on a universal docking geometry.

Jim Bunch mentioned noted that the ITS committee is interested in working together on using technologies to address travel issues of persons with disabilities. 

The possibility of resubmitting research topics developed in the past few years was discussed.  A decision was made to resubmit the statement written by Bill Crandall on accessible fare box collection.  It was also agreed that options for funding the research on issues related to quieter cars, suggested in past years by Beezy Bentzen, should continue to be pursued.
6. Call for Papers for 2005
There was discussion about the focus of the call for papers for 2005.  A decision was made to again issue a general call that would invite papers on a broad array of topics.  Three suggestions for the wording of the call for papers were made.  These were:

· Include language that addresses the theme of the 2005 conference (a focus on the user);

· Note that international issues and topics are welcomed; and

· Include the accessibility of public information on transit services as a specific topic area.

	ACTION ITEM

Research Co-chairs to draft Call for Papers for 2005 using a general theme, and circulate to members for comments.


7. Roger Tate and William Bell Awards

It was announced that the Paratransit Committee will take over the call for nomination and selection of the Roger Tate award. The ABE60 committee will be responsible for the William Bell Award. The next Bell award and the review process were discussed.  It was agreed that the next recipient of the Bell award should be selected in 2006 and that the award should be presented at the 2007 international conference.  It was also agreed that the award should thereafter be made every three years (rather than every two as has been the practice) so that awards could be made at future international conferences.  Finally, it was agreed that the RFP for host countries for future international conferences should be asked to cover the travel and attendance fees of selected Bell award recipients.  It was agreed that these recommended changes would be presented to the full committee.
8. Other Business

No other business was raised.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:15 pm.

Attachment D-1

Subcommittee on Research ABE60 (4)

83nd Annual Meeting of Transportation Research Board

Tuesday January 13, 2004

10:15 AM – 12 PM

Hamilton Room, Hilton Hotel

Washington DC

Agenda

1. Call to Order, Introductions & Approval of the Minutes of the Last Meeting

 Lalita Sen and Russell Thatcher
2. Mission of the Subcommittee

3. Review of 2003 Paper Review Process and Session Planning Process

4. Status of TCRP Problem Statements Submitted in 2003

5. Possible New Research Topics:

a. Report from National Council on Disability

b. Other Research Ideas

6. Call for Papers for 2005 

7.  Roger Tate and William Bell Awards for 2004-2005

8. Other business

9. Adjourn Meeting
Attachment D-2
Call for Proposals to Offer Paper                                                       83rd Annual Meeting

A1E09                                                                                                 January            , 2004

Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility-A1E09

Accessible Transportation

The Research Subcommittee of the Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility invites papers for presentation at the 2004 Annual Transportation Research Board Meeting.  Papers that address the following general topics, as well as other similar topics, are invited:

· Travel needs or travel behaviors of seniors, persons with disabilities or other transportation disadvantaged populations;

· Approaches, service experiences, technologies  or state-of-the art practices in improving the accessibility of transportation services to all riders;

· Research or state-of-the art practices in improving information and communications access as well as physical access to transportation services;

· Approaches and experiences in improving the management and monitoring of transportation accessibility;

· Research on local or national policies related to improving transportation accessibility and mobility.

Contact:

Lalita Sen, Co-Chair  Research Subcommittee, A1E09

Urban Planning & Environmental Policy                         Phone: 713-313-7448

Texas Southern University                                                Fax:  713-779-8728

3100 Cleburne                                                                    E-mail: Sen_LX@tsu.edu

Houston, TX 77004

Attachment D-3
Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility

Sub-Committee on Research – ABE60(4)

Papers Received in 2003

	Paper Title

	“Introducing and Sustaining Accessible Transport, A Challenge Both Socially and Physically”

	“A Mobile Navigation Guide for the Visually Disabled”

	“Handicapped Parking Analysis for the Campus of Auburn University”

	“Assessing Mobility Information Needs of Limited English Proficiency Travelers in New Jersey”

	“A Prototype GIS-Based Decision Support System for Coordinating Transportation for People with Disabilities”

	“How ITS Can Improve Mobility of Aging Population”

	“An Alternative View for Assessing Paratransit Eligibility”

	“A Relative Access Measure to Identify Barriers to Efficient Transit Use by Persons with Visual Impairments”
(received after the deadline)


Attachment D-4
Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility

Sub-Committee on Research – ABE60(4)

Summary of 2004 Sessions

	Session
	Title 
	Number of Attendees

	Session #229
	Paratransit: A World View
	35

	Session #306
	Coordination: Connecting Communities
	80

	Session #500
	Signalization for Pedestrian Safety
	150

	Session #541
	Accessible Transit
	50

	Session #691
	Working on Partnerships: Best Practices from Overseas and Lessons Learned
	50

	Session #726


	Issues and Challenges Facing the Provision of Accessible Transportation


	22

	Special Session:
	World Bank/TRB Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility “Toward and Action Plan for Inclusive Transport in the Developing World
	41


”  
Attachment D-5
Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility

Sub-Committee on Research – ABE60(4)

Research Synthesis Topics Submitted in 2003

The Accessibility of Mobile Telephone and Wireless Personal Digital Assistant Applications in Transit

Submitted by:

Carol Schweiger, Bill Crandall, Ph. D., Lalita Sen, Ph. D.

Emergency Evacuation Guidelines for Persons with Disabilities from Transportation Systems

Submitted by:

S. Ling Suen

TRB Standing Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility (A1E09)

Accessible Fare Vending, Collection and Adjustment Machines and Fare Payment Systems Used in Transit

Submitted by:

Bill Crandall, Ph. D., Beezy Bentzen, Ph. D. Carol Schweiger

Visual Messaging Systems for Passengers Who are Deaf, Hard-of-Hearing or Cognitively Impaired in Transportation Terminals

Submitted by:

Uwe Rutenberg, Rosalyn Simon, Ph. D.

Small Aircraft Boarding for Passengers with Mobility Aids
Submitted by:

Uwe Rutenberg
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